PRIORY ROAD SURGERY

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP (PPG)

MEETING ON 26th SEPTEMBER 2018

Date:                                            Wednesday 26th September 2018
Meeting Commenced:               5.00 pm

Members Present:                       LV

                                                      BW

                                                      HW   

                                                      GM

                                                      Dr RP

Introduction: LV chaired the meeting. JM sent her apologies. GM summarised matters which had been discussed at the June meeting. A discussion followed.

Diabetes Awareness Course:  GM had explained at the June meeting that the diabetes awareness course he had attended in January had been excellent, but he had not been invited to follow up sessions as he should have been - despite chasing up the providers. Dr RP had mentioned the difficulties at a diabetes forum he had attended and the providers had expressed surprise. GM said he had, however, subsequently spoken to a senior manager at the providers who had acknowledged that their manager for the South East was aware there was an issue 'with communication for participants' and that delays had been caused by the lack of availability and delays in the recruitment of Health Educators. A written apology had been made and assurances had been given that the issues were being addressed. GM said he had now attended three follow up sessions which he considered very useful indeed.  

Clinical Pharmacist: Dr RP said that an individual had started working at the surgery in September, one morning and one afternoon per week, trawling through the medical records of those with repeat prescriptions for long term conditions. The hope was that unnecessary repeat prescriptions could be identified with consequent benefits for patient health and cost savings for the NHS.

Medicine management:  Dr RP said good progress had been made in the programme to reduce the level of opiate prescription by the practice. There had been a 50% reduction in the prescription of strong opiates.

Community Pharmacist: The second round of visits to care homes (mentioned at the June meeting) by the Community Pharmacist had now been completed. Members welcomed the involvement of the clinical and community pharmacists in the work of the practice. Dr RP explained that particularly where patients had very long lists of repeat prescriptions for multiple conditions built up over years, a pharmacist's evaluation provided an opportunity for a comprehensive review of the patient's medication whilst saving GP time.

Proactive Care Practitioner: At the June meeting, it had been reported that an individual had been appointed but had then been promoted to another role. The post remained vacant. 

Health Improvement Grant: In previous meetings, there had been discussion of how a grant of £5k from NHS England might best be spent. Dr RP said the staff training on MECC ('make every contact count') had been undertaken. The object was to inform staff how best to ensure that when they had contact with a patient they provided all relevant information, so avoiding unnecessary repeat contacts and wasted time. Staff had also attended a 'Care Navigation' course. The object was to empower staff how to best direct patients to the most appropriate specialist health provider for their particular needs, so saving GP time. Dr RP explained an example was that an eye clinic (paid for by the NHS) was now provided by Specsavers. Other services were likely to be added to the 5 or 6 currently available as matters progressed.

Another quote – of around £4 k – had been obtained for the provision of a video information system (discussed in previous meeting) in the surgery waiting room. While that was cheaper than amounts previously mentioned, members felt the cost was still high in relation to what could be sourced from high street or on line providers. Some suggestions were made. Members expressed  a general concern that while evidently there were a variety of initiatives to improve efficiency in GP surgeries (which were welcome), there seemed to be other areas where NHS arrangements were not demonstrably cost efficient.

Measles outbreak: At the last meeting, Dr RP had said that he and clinical staff at the surgery had been vaccinated. He now confirmed that other staff had also been vaccinated or had provided a certificate of exemption from their GP. 

Extended Access: At the last meeting Dr RP had said he was entering into a joint arrangement with three or four other local surgeries to provide a Saturday morning surgery. Arrangements were progressing and the service should start being provided in a month or two.

New Data Protection Provisions: At previous meetings, there had been discussion of the implications of new data protection provisions – GDPR - which came into force in May. Dr RP said there had been an increase in the number of patients seeking to access their medical records. That was not something the practice could charge for (unlike a doctor's letter). The LMC (local medical committee of GP's) was monitoring the hours of GP time involved. GM said a particular concern members had expressed at the last meeting was to do with the requirement that the DPO (data protection officer) should be independent and not someone who himself or herself had access to patient records. Dr RP said at the present he had to act as the the DPO for the practice, but in the event of a complaint then someone independent would conduct the review. Members appreciated the difficulty which small practices faced.  

Cap on patient list: Dr RP said the practice had been obliged to lift the cap on new patients. Thirty plus new patients had been added in the last two months. The list now stood at 2,645. Dr RP felt 2,700 was the red line. Members expressed concern that the practice was being put under severe pressure. They noted that in the recent past GP's were constrained from having more than 1,800 patients per doctor.

CQC inspection: Dr RP said the practice had again been inspected by the CQC, as part of their regular programme, in August. Their draft report had been received. The practice had achieved an overall 'good' rating. The only areas which had been identified as requiring improvement were in relation to insurance indemnity cover for the then practice nurse and temperature monitoring for the fridge holding medication (vaccination doses, etc). The latter point had been addressed with the purchase of temperature logging equipment. The former practice nurse had now retired. Members appreciated her service. A new nurse (as it happened, the daughter of the retiring nurse) had been appointed and was in post. Insurance indemnity for her had been checked. Members welcomed all that and were very pleased that the CQC inspection had been positive overall. GM mentioned that the practice web-site needed to be updated as it still made reference to the CQC inspection in 2016 which had reported deficiencies.

Meeting ended: At approximately 6.10 pm.

Date of next Meeting: Wednesday 5th December  2018 at 5.00pm.

